University, were elected to the executive council for three year terms. Samuel Eldersveld was elected to the newly created office of president-elect. Malcom E. Jewell, University of Kentucky, succeeded Merle Kling, Washington University, as editor of the *Midwest Journal*.

The 1968 meeting will be held in Chicago, May 2-4.

The Pacific Northwest Political Science Association held its annual meeting at the College of Idaho, Caldwell, April 29, 1967. The following officers were unanimously elected: president, Dell Hitchner, University of Washington; vice-president, Russell Maddox, Oregon State University; executive council members, Ronald Chinn, University of Alaska and Lowell Culver, Pacific Lutheran University. The 1968 meeting will be held in Seattle in conjunction with the Western Political Science Association meeting.

New officers of the International Studies Association-Southern Region are: president, Harry H. Ransom, Vanderbilt University; vice-president, Richard Butwell, University of Kentucky; secretary-treasurer, Donald Weatherbee, University of South Carolina.

The Committee on Comparative Politics at the University of Michigan, was host to a group of foreign policy and international relation specialists at a conference on the Comparative Study of Foreign Policy, March 10–11, 1967. Henry L. Bretton, University of Michigan, organized the conference and Herbert J. Spiro, University of Pennsylvania was general discussant. Papers were presented by James Rosenau, Rutgers University; Donald P. Warwick, University of Michigan; Roy C. Macridis, Brandeis University; Kenneth Waltz, Brandeis University; William Zimmerman, University of Michigan; and Robert H. Johnson, the Brookings Institution.

On April 26-28, a conference was held at Rutgers University in celebration of 100 years of cultural exchange with Japan. Eventually the series of essays presented at the conference will be published under the editorship of Ardath W. Burks, director of International Programs.

A national conference on Content Analysis is being planned for November 17-19, 1967 at the University of Pennsylvania. Well-known researchers in various fields are preparing some two dozen specially commissioned papers in such general areas as "Theory and Definition," "Recording and Notation," "Inference," and "Computer Techniques and Computational Linguistics." Meetings will be open to the public. Final announcement will be made circa September 15 in a national mailing. For further information now write Dean George Gerbner, Annenberg School of Communications, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19104.

The Association for Comparative Economics will hold an international conference on "Convergence and Divergence of Economic Systems in the Process of Socioeconomic Development" at the Villa Serbelloni, Bellagio, Italy, from September 3 to 9, 1967. The facilities of the Villa limit the number to twenty invited guests from the United States, Western and Eastern Europe, Latin America, and Asia. For any further information, write to Albert Lauterbach, Sarah Lawrence College, Bronxville, N.Y. 10708.

Philip Converse, University of Michigan, chaired an International Conference on Comparative Electoral Behavior at the Institute for Social Research, University of Michigan, April 5-8. The participants were: Samuel H. Barnes, University of Michigan; David Butler, Nuffield College, Oxford, England; Angus Campbell, University of Michigan; Vittorio Capecchi, Universita Commerciale Luigi Bocconi, Italy; Terry N. Clark, University of Chicago; Hans Daalder, University of Leiden, The Netherlands; Mattei Dogan, Centre National de Recherches Scientifiques, France; Georges Dupeux, University of Bordeaux, France; Samuel J. Eldersveld, University of Michigan; Andries Hoogerwerf, the Free University, The Netherlands; G. Kuypers, The Free University; Klaus Liepelt, DATUM, West, Germany; Milan Matic, Institute for Social Sciences, Yugoslavia; Warren Miller, University of Michigan; John Meisel, Queens University, Canada; Robert Mokken, University of Amsterdam; Pertti Pesonen, University of Tampere, Finland; Roy Pierce, University of Michigan; James K. Pollock, University of Michigan; Stein Rokkan, Michelsen Institute, Bergen, Norway; Richard Rose, University of Strathclyde, Scotland; Bo Sarlvik, University of Gothenburg, Sweden; Erwin Scheuch, University of Cologne; David Segal, University of Michigan; Donald E. Stokes, University of Michigan; Henry Valen, Institute for Social Research, Norway; and Jorgen Westerstahl, University of Gothenburg.

OTHER ACTIVITIES

The Universal Reference System is seeking unpublished bibliographies and fugitive materials for annotation in its quarterly supplements to Bibliography of Bibliographies in Political Science, Government and Public Policy. Please send items to Universal Reference System, 20 Nassau Street, Princeton, New Jersey 08540.

The book review editors of Military Affairs, a

scholarly publication in the field of military, naval and air history and national security affairs, wish to expand their file of academic and professional reviewers. Interested persons can contact the book review editors, *Military Affairs*, American Military Institute, 1307 New Hampshire Ave. N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036

Beginning with Volume II, No. L (Fall, 1967), the Law and Society Review will include a bibliographic section which will include areas of research formerly listed in the American Political Science Review under the headings "Constitutional Law and Civil Liberties," "Judicial Administration and Law Enforcement," and "Administrative Law." The bibliography will be prepared under the direction of Joel B. Grossman, Herbert Jacob and Jack Ladinisky, all of the University of Wisconsin.

Denison University has joined the Inter-University Consortium for Political Research. RAY MOREY has been appointed Consortium representative for the university.

The Department of Political Science at the University of Michigan will sponsor a symposium on "The Atlantic World: The Question of Community" in Ann Arbor, September, 26–28, 1967. The symposium will be chaired by A. F. K. ORGANSKI and will honor JAMES K. POLLOCK on the occasion of his retirement and will be a part of the university's sesquicentennial celebration.

The University of Washington was host to the Northwest American Assembly on State Legislatures. Donald H. Webster was director and Hugh A. Bone editor of the proceedings.

Three members of the Maxwell School, Syracus University, have assumed posts with the New York State Constitutional Assembly. Alan K. Campbell is a delegate-at-large and chairman of the Local Government and Home Rule Committee; Guthrie Birkhead is executive director of the Local Government and Home Rule Committee; and Michael O. Sawyer is executive director of the Bill of Rights and Suffrage Committee.

EMILE B. ADER, University of Arkansas, will be in Liberia during 1967-68 on a Fulbright lecture-ship.

STEPHEN K. BAILEY, dean of Maxwell School, Syracuse University, has been elected president of the American Society for Public Administration. He has been elected to a 14-year term on the New York State Board of Regents.

WILLIAM B. BALLIS, University of Michigan, delivered a paper at the Sixth International Conference on World Politics on Fifty Years of the Soviet Union, in Berlin, September, 1967.

Daniel M. Berman, American University, will be on sabbatical leave in New Delhi during 1967-68. He has received a fellowship from the American Institute on Indian Studies.

ALLAN BLOOM was awarded the Clark Distinquished teaching award in the College of Arts and Sciences at Cornell University.

Carl Q. Christol, University of California, was on sabbatical leave, spring term, 1967.

DOROTHY I. CLINE, University of New Mexico, has been appointed a public member of the Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relalations, Washington, D.C.

RICHARD CORNELL, SUNY at Buffalo, delivered a paper at the Conference of Students and Politics, held in San Juan Puerto Rico in March. The meeting was sponsored by the Center for International Affairs, Harvard University and the University of Puerto Rico.

RICHARD H. Cox, SUNY at Buffalo, gave a paper at the International Institute of Political Philosophy Conference at Chatillon, Italy, June 30-July 2, 1967.

Anthony A. D'Amato, Wellesley College, has received a Social Science Research Council post-doctoral fellowship for 1967-68.

Morris Davis, University of Illinois, Urbana, has been awarded a Guggenheim fellowship for 1967-68.

JOHN C. DONOVAN, Bowdoin College, has been appointed to Governor Curtis' Council of Economic advisors.

ARCH T. DOTSON, Cornell University, has been appointed executive director of the Committee on Intergovernmental Relations of the New York State Constitutional Convention. He will be on leave during 1967-68.

Russell H. Fifield will be on leave from the University of Michigan during 1967-68. During that time he will be an associate in research at the East Asian Research Center, Harvard University. He holds a grant from the Twentieth Century Fund.

FEDERICO GIL, University of North Carolina, has been reappointed to the National Screening Committee of the Foreign Area Fellowship Program for the academic year 1967-68.

MAURICE M. GOLDSMITH, Columbia University has received a Guggenheim fellowship for 1967–68.

Barbara B. Green, Wellesley College, has been appointed a Radcliffe Institute Scholar. She will be on sabbatical leave in 1967-68.

BERTRAM M. GROSS, Maxwell School, Syracuse University, will undertake an exploratory study for the Twentieth Century Fund on new ways to measure and assess social change.

JOEL B. GROSSMAN, University of Wisconsin, will be the director of the university's 1968 Summer Institute in Behavioral Science and the Law. The interdisciplinary institute is financed by the National Science Foundation.

CHARLES B. HAGAN, University of Illinois, spent a 1965-66 sabbatical leave in Europe and New South Wales, Australia where he served as lecturer with the Australian American Educational Foundation.

Donald Hancock, University of Texas, has received matching grants from the University of Texas Research Institute and the Research Associates Program, University of Denver, for 1967-68. He will conduct field research in Germany.

ELISABETH HANSOT, Columbia College, will hold a Chamberlain fellowship, spring term, 1968.

Erwin C. Hargrove, Brown University, will be on research leave, 1967-68.

MURRAY HAVENS, University of Texas, has been appointed to the editorial board of the *Journal of Politics*.

FERREL H. HEADY, University of New Mexico, has been appointed to the Governor's Commission on Reorganization of State Government in New Mexico. He is vice-chairman of the commission.

ROBERT E. HOSACK, University of Idaho, will be on sabbatical leave in the Far East, 1967-68.

RICHARD D. HUGHES, Sacramento State College, has received a fellowship from the Council on Graduate Education for Public Administration and will spend 1967-68 in Washington, D.C.

WILLARD J. HUTZEL, Wright State campus of Miami and Ohio State Universities, participated in the First National Conference of the Council of Governments held in Washington, D.C., April, 1967.

OSCAR IBELE, Kent State, will be on a sabbatical leave during 1967-68 and will do research in Canada.

Scott Johnston directed a four-week faculty institute on the Far East at Hamline University during the summer.

Garth N. Jones, formerly of the University of Southern California, is now chief of the Public Administration Division, AID, Pakistan. CONRAD JOYNER, University of Arizona, will be on sabbatical leave, 1967-68.

CAESAR E. A. KRAUSE, deputy secretary-general of the Franco-German Office of Youth, has been named the first lecturer-in-residence at Rutgers College of South Jersey.

ALDEN E. LIND, University of North Carolina, has received a Faculty Computer Studies fellowship.

H. Malcolm MacDonald, University of Texas, has been appointed a member of the Department of Naval Personnel Task Force on educational policies. He has terminated his tour as president of the association of NROTC Colleges and has been elected to a four year term on the executive committee.

HARVEY C. MANSFIELD, Columbia University will hold the Ford Research professorship at the university during the autumn term.

JOHN D. MARTZ, has returned to the University of North Carolina after a year's leave of absence under a Guggenheim fellowship. He spent 1966–67 in Ecuador and Peru.

LOUIS H. MASOTTI and DON R. BOWEN, Western Reserve University, have received a research grant from the Greater Cleveland Association Foundation.

C. Peter McGrath, Brown University, will be on sabbatical leave first term, 1967-68.

Edward N. Megay, University of Nebraska, has received a Fulbright grant to lecture at the University of Graz, 1967-68.

NORMAN N. MILLER, Michigan State University, has returned from 22 months of field work in East Africa.

BERNARD S. MORRIS, Indiana University, has received a citation for his book, International Communism and American Foreign Policy, as one of the most distinguished books by an Indiana author published in 1966. The award was made by the Indiana University Writers' Conference.

PAUL R. MURRAY, Sacramento State College, was on sabbatical leave, spring term, 1967.

FRANK MYERS, SUNY at Stony Brook, will spend the fall term doing advanced research at Yale University and the spring and summer terms in Italy. He has a grant from the Foreign Area Training Program of the SSRC.

ROBERT G. NEUMANN, University of California, Los Angeles, is on leave of absence and is

serving as United States Ambassador to Afghanistan.

A. F. K. Organski, University of Michigan, spent the month of April at the University of the Philippines where he delivered a series of lectures.

FRANK B. Pesci, Prince George's Community College, Suitland, Maryland, served as full-time administrative assistant to State Senator Royal Hunt during the 1967 session of the Maryland General Assembly.

RICHARD L. PARK and JOHN H. BROOMFIELD, University of Michigan, were co-chairman of the Third Annual Conference on Bengal Studies held in Ann Arbor, May 11-13, 1967.

ROBERT L. PFALTZGRAFF, JR., University of Pennsylvania, has been named a nominated member of the Institute for Strategic Studies, London. He has also been appointed to the Advisory Panel on Developed Countries, Policy Planning Council, Department of State.

FRANK PINNER, Michigan State University, taught during the 1966 fall semester at the Institute for Advanced Studies in Vienna.

James W. Prothro has returned to the University of North Carolina after a year's leave at FLASCO University in Chile, 1967-68.

AUSTIN RANNEY, University of Wisconsin, taught at the Institute for Advanced Studies, Vienna, during June, 1968.

EMMETTE REDFORD, University of Texas has a university research grant for the fall term. He spent the month of July in the Department of Agriculture in Washington D.C. and the month of August teaching at the University of Syracuse.

ADOLPH REED, formerly of the Agricultural, Mechanical and Normal College in Pine Bluff, Arkansas, was a faculty fellow during 1966-67 at the University of North Carolina.

MELVIN RICHTER, Hunter College, CUNY, has been awarded a Senior Fellowship by the National Endowment for the Humanities for the academic year 1967–68.

James Roach, University of Texas, has been appointed the Vice-Chancellor's special assistant for International Education Programs.

EDGAR S. ROBINSON, The American University, will be on sabbatical leave, 1967-68.

RAYMOND S. RODGERS, University of Southwestern Louisiana, has been appointed chairman of a state negotiating team charged with drafting a cultural accord between Louisiana and Quebec.

EDWARD J. ROGERS, San Jose State College, has been elected Mayor of the city of Campbell, California.

CARL G. ROSBERG, University of California, will be acting head of the department of University College, Dar es Salaam, 1967-68.

HERBERT D. ROSENBAUM, Hofstra University, has been appointed executive director, Committee on Executive Branch, New York State Constitutional Convention.

CLINTON ROSSITER, Cornell University, will be on sabbatical leave, 1967-68. Part of his time will be spent as a visiting scholar at the newly opened Institute of United States Studies at the University of London.

JOSEPH ROTHSCHILD, Columbia College, has received a Guggenheim fellowship for 1967-68.

THOMAS RUSCH, California State College, Los Angeles, spent the 1967 spring term in India on a creative leave grant from the college.

KARL SCHMITT, University of Texas, has received a grant from the Institute of Latin American Studies of the University of Texas.

GORDON J. SCHOCHET, Rutgers University, pursued research in England during the summer under a university faculty fellowship.

DAVID C. SCHWARTZ, University of Pennsylvania, has been appointed to the editorial board of the new journal, New Directions in Teaching.

JASPER B. SHANNON, University of Nebraska, will be on leave during 1967-68 to do research in Switzerland. He has grants from the Woods Foundation and the University Research Council.

JERRY SILVERMAN, Central Washington State College, will be on leave until September, 1969. He will serve as an assistant provincial representative for AID's Office of Civil Operations in Vietnam.

James Soukup, University of Texas, has received a grant from the University's Research Institute. He spent the summer in Japan.

IVAN M. STONE, Beloit College, directed the Beloit Seminar on International Organization during the summer.

Barbara Teters, Iowa State University, will be on research leave until October, conducting research in Tokyo.

ROLF THEEN, Iowa State University, will be

on leave during 1967-68. He will do research in Moscow and Leningrad under an Inter-University Committee Travel grant.

ROBERT THOMPSON, Sacramento State College, was on sabbatical leave, spring term, 1967.

PETER A. Toma, University of Arizona, spent the summer in research in Hungary under an Inter-University Committee Travel grant.

JOHN E. TURNER and ROBERT HOLT, University of Minnesota, attended the Conference on Mediterranean Development, sponsored by the Institute of Man and Science, held in Tunis, Tunisia, March 17-April 2, 1967.

JACK L. WALKER, University of Michigan, will be on leave during 1967-68.

MEREDITH W. WATTS, JR., University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, will be on leave, 1967-68.

BYRON S. WENG, Wright State campus of Miami and Ohio State Universities, has been awarded a grant by the Regional Council for International Studies to travel and do research in Taiwan. He spent the summer in Taiwan.

LEA E. WILLIAMS, Brown University, has returned from a leave of absence in Malaysia.

ANN RUTH WILLNER, Center of International Studies, Princeton University, spent the spring and summer in Indonesia and Africa. She has been awarded grants by the Rockefeller Foundation and the American Council for Learned Societies.

CLIFTON E. WILSON, University of Arizona, will be on sabbatical leave, 1967-68.

Desmond P. Wilson, formerly of Emory University, has joined the professional staff of the Center for Naval Analyses.

James S. Young, Columbia University, received a 1967 Bancroft prize for his book, *The Washington Community*, 1800–1828.

George T. Yu, University of Illinois, Urbana, has been awarded an SSRC grant for 1967-68.

ARISTIDE ZOLBERG, University of Chicago, will be on leave from January-August, 1968 to do research in Western Europe. He has an SSRC grant.

STAFF CHANGES

NEW APPOINTMENTS

JOEL ABERBACH, assistant professor, University of Michigan.

EMILE B. ADER, professor, University of Arkansas.

VICTOR ALBA, lecturer, Kent State University.

Benedict R. Anderson, assistant professor, Cornell University.

JEAN DOUGLAS ANDREW, assistant professor, University of Maine/Augusta.

THOMAS ANTON, associate professor, University of Michigan.

E. RAMON ARANGO, associate professor, Louisiana State University; formerly of Kenyon College.

ROBERT J. ART, assistant professor, Brandeis University; formerly of the Kennedy Institute at Harvard University.

ROBERT L. AYRES, acting assistant professor, University of California/Berkeley.

RICHARD BALKEMA, assistant professor, Valparaiso University.

EUGENE BARDACH, assistant professor, Bran-

deis University; formerly of University of California/Berkeley.

Weldon V. Barton, assistant professor, Texas Technological College.

Thomas J. Bellows, assistant professor, University of Arkansas; formerly of Yale University.

Francis Beer, assistant professor, University of Texas, September 1967.

RUTH A. BEVAN, instructor, Yeshiva University.

Thad Beyle, assistant professor, University of North Carolina.

James Bill, assistant professor, University of Texas, February 1968.

WILLIAM BISHOP, assistant professor, Denison University; formerly of Northwestern University.

WINFIELD S. BOLLINGER, assistant professor, University of Toledo.

James Bolner, associate professor, Louisiana State University; formerly of the University of Massachusetts.

GAYLOR MATTHEW BONHAM, assistant professor, University of California/Berkeley; formerly